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After waiting two years and three months, Canada has agreed to protect 82 endangered species under
an international treaty.

Last week, the federal government published a May 15 order-in-council from cabinet approving the
longstanding recommendation for protection from the Convention On International Trade in
Endangered Species of Wild Fauna And Flora (CITES).

Ottawa has never been particularly speedy at entrenching the decisions of CITES into Canadian law,
often taking months or years to make it happen, said Amanda Vincent, a professor of fisheries at the
University of British Columbia and former chair to several CITES working groups.

But the process — despite making some progress in avoiding the breaches in law that once took place
— has kept getting slower, she said.

“Whereas Canada was being illegally slow, it’s now being legally terribly slow,” said Vincent.

Even the method Canadian authorities used to avoid breaking the law has been sharply criticized.

The latest saga began in March 2013 at the 16th meeting of the parties to CITES in Bangkok. The
parties agreed to include 76 new species to CITES appendices 1 and 2, which lists species restricted
from trade completely and those for whom trade must be strictly regulated, respectively.

Prior to this meeting, Canada would accept the recommendations but was often tardy about enshrining
them into domestic law, a requirement of CITES.

In the late 1990s, authorities took five months instead of the permitted three, said Vincent. While
Environment Canada was sometimes capable of working within the time frame, it wasn’t long before
delays of a year began to be the norm. After a 2010 CITES meeting in Doha, it took Canada almost
three years to accept the species that had been added to the appendices accepted there, she said.

“They’ve been late quite often, which meant they were in violation of Canadian law,” said Vincent.



Perhaps stung by the criticism, Canadian authorities tried to do something different in 2013. They took
advantage of a rarely-used provision of CITES called a reservation — a kind of notwithstanding clause
for biodiversity — which keeps the recommendation from applying internally.

Reservations had only been used selectively and sparely before Canada’s move. Japan, for example,
used it against certain marine wildlife it wouldn’t be able to fish.

But Canada went full bore. It applied a reservation on all 76 species recommended for protection, even
if none of the plants or animals had any natural habitat in Canada.

“We are the only country, to our international shame, that takes a blanket reservation on species no
matter what their role in Canada,” said Vincent.

What followed was one of the longest delays between CITES recommendation and domestic
acceptance ever.

Environment Canada officials first assessed the recommendations and prepared them for insertion into
Canada’s domestic rules, known as the Wild Animal and Plant Protection and Regulation of
International and Interprovincial Trade Act (WAPPRIITA), said Vincent.

The regulatory filings for the species were published by the federal government on April 1. On May
15, the cabinet order approved the regulatory work.

Six other species – five types of shark and manta rays – that were adopted at the March 13 CITES
meeting but weren’t officially included into the treaty until September 2014 were included in the order,
said Vincent.

“By taking out the reservation, we may have avoided running afoul of the law but we’ve allowed the
agenda to slip markedly farther,” said Vincent.  “It certainly has been an extraordinary slide since the
reservations came in.”

As far as Vincent was aware, Canada was never officially reprimanded by the CITES secretariat for
being slow.

The delay was simply the cost needed for the regulatory changes, said Shane Buckingham, a
spokesperson for Environment Minister Leona Aglukkaq.

“Canada voted in favour of listing all 76 species,” wrote Buckingham in an email. “We entered
temporary reservations to allow sufficient time to update Canada’s regulations to reflect changes made
under the Convention.” 



The snail’s pace is symptomatic of a larger neglect toward environmental issues by the Harper
government, said MP and Liberal environment critic John McKay.

In February, Environment Minister Leona Aglukkaq held a long-promised meeting of provincial and
territorial ministers to see how the next tier of endangered species protection in Canada — the Species
at Risk Act (SARA) — could be improved after more than a decade of long delays.

SARA functions by turning the recommendations of a scientific committee into regulations for species
protection, most notably through a document called a recovery strategy.

Environment Canada officials currently has a three-year plan to address the backlog of 192 species
without a recovery strategy, said Buckingham.

Asked whether decisions were made during the meeting with provincial and territorial ministers in
February, Buckingham didn’t directly reply to the question.

He did however point out

McKay said that species protections are beholden to the federal government’s focus on natural
resource development in areas where wildlife exists.

“That’s my political interpretation of it,” he said.

 

 

 


